The Hon Paul Scully MP

Minister for Planning and Public Spaces



Ref: MDPE23/3451

Clr Jeff Pettett Mayor Locked Bag 1006 **GORDON NSW 2072** via: jpettett@krg.nsw.gov.au

Dear Clr Pettett.

I write to you regarding the need to allow for more housing in our low and medium density zones across New South Wales to help increase supply and diversity of homes we are delivering in our suburbs.

New South Wales is in a housing crisis. Through the National Housing Accord, councils and the NSW Government are committed to working together to look at every opportunity to address this crisis.

Our shared task is to approve and encourage the necessary investment and commencements for 377,000 homes by 2029.

The land use planning and assessment functions of councils and the Department will need to guickly adjust towards approaches that lead to more homes in well-located areas.

As a way to increase our housing numbers in NSW, the NSW Government has identified a number of limitations across the residential zones constraining our ability to deliver this diverse housing in our low and medium density areas. In Greater Sydney these include:

- Terraces, townhouses and 2 storey residential flat buildings (i.e. manor houses) are only permitted in the R2 low density residential zone in 2 of 35 Local Environmental Plans (LEPs) in Greater Sydney – just six per cent. This is despite 77 per cent of residential land being zoned R2. Even though the R3 medium density zones do allow terraces, they only make up 13% of residential land; and
- Residential flat buildings (RFBs) are only permitted in the R3 medium density zone in 47% of LEPs. Even though the R4 high density residential zones do allow RFBs, they only make up 3% of residential land.

The story is more mixed outside of our major cities but there are still opportunities available for the planning system to priorities low and mid-rise housing types in our main residential zones.

We are asking councils to review their local policy settings and approaches in the interests of housing supply. I ask you to identify existing well-located areas where terraces, small unit blocks or well-designed mid-rise apartments can be permitted.

Research consistently shows that there is unmet demand for additional small apartment and low-rise multi-dwelling housing options as well as purpose-built rental and affordable and social housing.

With this in mind, the Department will be realigning its resources to support councils in these initiatives and is developing a tool kit to help councils and state agencies deliver the outcomes we need. Councils shouldn't wait for this work to happen, rather I am asking you to begin work identifying locations and permitting more low and mid-rise homes immediately.

This urgency for all of us to play our part to approve and deliver housing in all parts of New South Wales brings me to my final point. The upcoming 2024 NSW local government elections are scheduled to be held on Saturday 14 September 2024. The caretaker period will begin 4 weeks before on 16 August 2024.

The NSW local government elections may have an impact on some policy and program timeframes and exhibition dates and may impact on planning assessment timeframe targets.

All planning assessments and other council responsibilities and operations should continue as normal until the start of the caretaker period. It is my express view that councils should continue to undertake their legal responsibilities under local government and planning legislation to make sure that we keep up the momentum on delivering the approvals for housing developments across New South Wales.

I would also request that this letter be tabled at your next council meeting so that councillors are clear about the State government's intentions on behalf of the people of NSW to deliver more low and mid-rise homes, while reminding them of their duty during election periods.

We all have a part to play in delivering on the National Housing Accord and a role in helping the next generation into home ownership or long-term rental. I urge you to look at your policy settings with the aim of expanding the number of homes in your LGA.

Should you have any questions regarding the housing reform work or to caretaker conventions for local government elections, please contact the Department at stakeholder.engagement@dpie.nsw.gov.au.

Yours sincerely

Paul Scully MP

Minister for Planning and Public Spaces

30/10/17

52 Martin Place Sydney NSW 2000 GPO Box 5341 Sydney NSW 2001 02 7225 6080 nsw.gov.au/ministerscully